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TOWN OF RYE SELECT BOARD 
Monday, June 28, 2021 

5:30 p.m. Non-Public Session – Rye Town Hall 

6:30 p.m. Public Session - Rye Jr. High School Cafeteria 

501 Washington Road, Rye 

 
  
Present:  Chair Phil Winslow, Selectman Bill Epperson and Selectwoman Mae Bradshaw 

 

Others Present:  Town Administrator Becky Bergeron 

 

 

5:30 p.m. – Rye Town Hall 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m. 

 

II. NON-PUBLIC SESSION (1) per RSA 91-A:3, II (a) Personnel 

                           (2) per RSA 91-A:3, II (b) Hiring 

 

At 5:30 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-A:3 II (a) 

Personnel.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

At 5:53 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.  

Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

 

At 6:00 p.m., Phil Winslow made a motion to go into Non-Public Session per RSA 91-A:3 II (b) 

Hiring.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

At 6:16 p.m., Bill Epperson made a motion to come out of Non-Public Session.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.  

Roll Call: Winslow – Yes, Epperson – Yes, Bradshaw - Yes. 

 

 

6:30 p.m.  RECONVENE PUBLIC MEETING – Rye Jr. High School 

 

III.  CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Winslow called the meeting to order 6:30 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

IV.    ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

Chair Winslow made the following announcements: 

A. Town Offices will be closed Monday, July 5th in observance of Independence Day. 
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B. The town election will be held on Tuesday, July 13, 2021.  Absentee ballots can be picked up at 

the Town Clerk’s office for those that cannot vote on July 13th.  The election will be held at the 

Rye Elementary School. 

 

C. Chair Winslow thanked Lee Arthur for putting together a great presentation for the 4th of July 

Celebration.   

 

D. After a number of interviews, the Board has selected a candidate to fill the vacant position of 

Assistant Town Clerk/Tax Collector.   

 

Motion By Phil Winslow to hire Paula Scavone as the Assistant Town Clerk Tax Collector.  

Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in favor.  Motion Passed.    

  

Ms. Scavone gave a short background of her experience.  She was previously employed for the City of 

Harford for four years as the Senior Assessment Technician for personal property taxes.  She also retired 

from Aetna with a marketing, finance and tax background, after 36 years.  She lives in Newmarket.     

The Board Welcomed Ms. Scavone. 

 

V. PUBLIC COMMENT – (at the beginning of the meeting, for any comment by any Rye resident 

on any topic.  Requested time limit, up to 5 minutes each person.) 

 

• Tom King of 535 Wallis Road:  Mr. King stated that he is running for Select Board and is 

concerned about how Covid precautions has changed the way Rye voters participate in town affairs.  

Zoom had become the norm but now the town is moving back to in-person meetings and hybrid 

meeting models are coming into play.  There are still a lot of folks that cannot participate in in-

person meetings and are technologically challenged.  He pointed out that the Zoom linked failed at 

the library meeting last week and the upcoming “Candidates’ Night” is proposed to be streamed on 

Zoom.  He has reached out to some of the other candidates of this election and they are collectively 

requesting that the Select Board authorize a blanket approval for all town candidates to hold 

campaign signs at the recycling center between now and the election.   

     

VI.       CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – (to be discussed at the meeting only if pulled off the consent 

agenda by one of the members of the Select Board) 

 

A. Heritage Commission requests permission to accept and expend funds received from donations 

in the amount of $575.00 for the gazebo restoration.  

 

B. Email rec’d from Steve Borne, Rye Civic League re: RCL Survey that was sent out to the 

residents.  

 

C. Event Application:  Teen4Turtles is requesting permission to hold a lemonade & bake sale at 

the Recycling Center on Saturday, 7/10/21 from 9:00 – 11:00 a.m. to benefit Sea Turtle 

Conservation. 

 

D. Event Application:  Mae C. Bradshaw requests permission to hold a sign for candidacy at the 

Recycling Center on Saturday, 7/3/21 & 7/10/21, 9:00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m. 
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E. Email from Katy Sherman requesting to place a sign for the U12 Youth Softball League 

championship on Washington Road & Sagamore Road above or below the Little League 

championship signs. 

 

F. Letter of termination to be signed by the Select Board Chair to terminate the contract for 

services with Rockingham Planning Commission. 

 

Selectman Epperson stated that he wanted to pull Consent Agenda Item B for discussion with Mr. Borne 

however, Mr. Borne is not in attendance.  He would also like to acknowledge Consent Agenda E, U12 

Youth Softball League Championship.  He reported that PWD McCarthy has the signs and is putting them 

in place.   

 

Selectman Epperson noted that in recognition of Item B, he asked Steve Carter to be at tonight’s meeting 

to explain in detail what the Town is doing to further the Vision Chapter in the Master Plan and what the 

efforts are so far.    

 

Mr. Carter explained that the Long-Range Planning Committee (LRPC) is currently in the process of 

having Julie LaBranche help with the surveys and getting the visioning rolled out.  This got complicated 

because Ms. LaBranche recently left Rockingham Planning Commission to work for herself, so the LRPC 

had to disengage with Rockingham Planning Commission and re-engage with Ms. LaBranche.  Ms. 

LaBranche is currently filing with the State to get the licenses for her business and she is also obtaining 

the insurances that she needs.  By the next Select Board meeting, her contract will be ready to be signed.   

 

Mr. Carter further explained that the LRPC had developed two surveys: 

1. Municipal Survey: 

This survey is for the purpose of collecting feedback from the municipal staff, elected officials and 

board/committee/committee members to get feedback about master planning, the current master 

plan and what their needs are as a municipal representative.   

 

This survey has been completed and the answers received need to be uploaded to the digital platform. The 

digital platform will be an external, anonymous platform; such as, Survey Monkey.    

 

2. Resident Survey: 

Ms. LaBranche has the LRPC feedback on the questions for the resident survey.  This will be a 

multiple-choice survey.  Ms. LaBranche will put these questions in a draft form for review by the 

LRPC. They had originally planned to have the residents’ survey out right after the 4th of July, in 

order to have them back by Labor Day, but this has been delayed.  The hope is to have a visioning 

session in late September or early October.   

 

Mr. Carter referred to the Civic League Survey.  He pointed out that there is only one question relating to 

the LRPC work.  Question number 1 asked; “What is your top three concerns about Rye?”.  The other 

questions pertain to the Rye Civic League Organization.  He added that they will certainly use any useful 

information that comes from the Rye Civic League survey, but this will not replace the LRPC data 

collection exercise, although they will likely overlap some.   
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Selectman Epperson explained that they decided to stay with Ms. LaBranche because she has been 

associated with the town for more than ten years.  She has been instrumental in updating the master plan 

in the past and re-writing chapters.   In order to maintain that continuity, they decided to  

continue with her on the visioning.   

 

Chair Winslow stated that he feels that it is appropriate that the Select Board officially meet with each of 

the chairs of the commissions, committees and boards, around the September timeframe, to identify what 

their objectives are going into 2022.   He asked town Administrator Bergeron to put this on the first 

meeting agenda for September.   

 

Chair Winslow referred to Mr. King’s request to allow all candidates to hold a sign at the recycling center 

prior to the election.  He commented that in order to not have a mass of people at the station, it might be 

appropriate to allow all candidates, who are in contested positions, hold up a sign.  This may be the best 

way to approach this. 

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw pointed out that she was required to fill out an application and submit a copy of 

anything that she intended to hand out.  She feels that if anyone wants to do it, they should be required to 

fill out the application.  She suggested that the Town Administrator could review the material submitted.   

Bob Eaton, Town Moderator, stated that it is very important that all candidates are treated equally, 

especially in a highly contested election such as the Select Board, which includes equal access to 

campaigning at the recycling center.   

 

Selectman Epperson stated that he agrees with Mr. Eaton that every candidate should be treated equally. 

As long as there is appropriate, political, posturing on their behalf, there would be no reason to deny their 

application.    

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve Consent Agenda Items A, B, C, and E as presented.  Seconded 

by Mae Bradshaw.  All in favor.  Motion Passed. 

 

Consent agenda item D: 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept and approve applications consistent with the political process 

that are submitted to Town Administrator Bergeron, for candidates in contested races, who wish to 

hold their signs on Saturday, July 3rd and July 10th at the Recycling Center.  These applications 

must be in to the town office by Thursday, July 1, 2021.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in favor.  

Motion Passed. 

 

Consent agenda item F: 

Chair Winslow asked that the letter of termination to the Rockingham Planning Commission be signed by 

the chair or administrator of the planning board. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow authorize the chair or the administrator of the planning board to sign the 

termination for services to the Long-Range Planning Committee.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All 

in favor.  Motion Passed. 
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VII.   DISCUSSION ITEMS 

 

A. PUBLIC HEARING: Lawn Watering Ordinance   

       The purpose of the ordinance is to implement an outdoor lawn watering ban that would require 

all residents and businesses, including those on public water systems and private wells, to stop 

watering lawns during certain days and at certain hours when specific drought conditions occur. 

 

Chair Winslow stated that this was addressed in 2020; however, it was at the end of the year and it was 

moving into colder weather, so it was not needed.  The intent is to preempt the process by establishing a 

process at the beginning of the season and advertise what has to be done by the public.  He asked the 

Superintendent of the Rye Water District to further explain. 

 

Rye Water District Superintendent Arik Jones explained that once the DES declares a “D1 - Moderate 

Drought” condition, the Town would be placed under mandatory restrictions.  The Town is currently at 

abnormally dry conditions. 

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw asked if there was a disadvantage to going to level one now. 

 

Mr. Jones pointed out that the Town does not have the authority to do that.  Once the State declares the 

“D1-Moderate Drought” condition, the Town has the authority to enact the mandatory restrictions.  

 

Rye Water District Commissioner Ralph Hickson explained there are voluntary restrictions that could 

be recommended to the public ahead of the D1 condition.  

 

Chair Winslow suggested an amendment to the section regarding adjusting irrigation systems.  It currently 

refers to even/odd dates and addresses.  The proposed amendment would allow watering on Monday, 

Wednesday, Friday for the odd days and Tuesday, Thursday and Saturday for the even days.    

 

Chair Winslow opened the Public Hearing at 6:55 p.m. 

 

Tom King, 535 Wallis Road, asked if the ordinance would apply to the golf courses. 

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw pointed out that the regulation reads that “grass playing turf of recreational fields, 

grass playing surfaces of a golf course, and grass agricultural fields used for the production of sod, may be 

excluded from any restriction pursuant to this paragraph.” 

 

Superintendent Jones explained that Wentworth by the Sea Country Club gets their water from 

Portsmouth.  The Abenaqui Country Club gets their water from Aquarion and they also have three private 

wells.   

 

Chair Winslow asked that the information that goes out to the public include references on the town 

website and the town Facebook page. 

 

Superintendent Jones stated that their information encourages the public to start doing the restrictions now 

on a voluntary basis.    
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Commissioner Hickson pointed out that Aquarion Water had an article in the paper last week asking their 

customers to only water two days a week on a voluntary basis. 

 

Selectman Epperson asked if the town could do that as well.   

 

Chair Winslow asked Superintendent Jones to find out from the State what latitude the Town has in order 

to start the level 1 restrictions and bring this information back to the Town Administrator. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to approve the Lawn Watering Ordinance as amended; changing A to 

allow watering at odd numbered addresses on Monday, Wednesday and Friday and even numbered 

addresses on Tuesday, Thursday and Saturday.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.  All in Favor.  

Motion passed. 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept moving to Level 1, should it be found that the Town has the legal 

right to do so.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in favor.  Motion passed. 

 

There was future discussion regarding the exclusion of grass playing turf of recreational fields, grass 

playing surfaces of a golf course, and grass agricultural fields, including those used for the production of 

sod, from the ordinance. 

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to exclude from the restrictions of the ordinance, grass playing turf of 

recreational fields and grass agricultural fields, including fields used for the production of sod.  

Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in Favor.  Motion passed.  

 

 

B. PUBLIC HEARING: Comcast Franchise Agreement Extension 

The purpose of the hearing is to consider acceptance of the Extension of the current Cable 

Television Franchise Agreement between the Town of Rye, NH and Comcast of Maine/New 

Hampshire. 

 

Chair Winslow reported that the Board had asked Comcast to change the term of the franchise agreement 

extension from five to three years.  The purpose of doing that was to take advantage of competition, if 

another carrier were to come into town. 

 

Chair Winslow opened the floor for public comments. 

 

Police Chief Kevin Walsh stated that the Town currently gets cable from Comcast for free.  However, the 

public safety building pays $180.00 for broadband usage as a backup system for the current system in 

case of a catastrophic event.  He was wondering if Comcast would waive that fee.   

 

Town Administrator Bergeron stated that she would be willing to see if they would agree to it.  She 

explained that this is the extension to the agreement that was signed back in 2016, which does not include 

that.  She would have to go back to Comcast and start over again and she would have to notice another 

public hearing.   

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw pointed out that since the Town is negotiating with Comcast anyways, now 

would be the time to ask.   
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Town Administrator Bergeron stated that they are not negotiating.  This is the culmination of the 

negotiation. 

 

After further discussion, Administrator Bergeron agreed to go back to Comcast with this request.  

Administrator Bergeron explained that if they will agree to this provision, they will have to draft new 

language and she will have to notice another public hearing.  It will take about thirty days.  There is no 

conflict with the agreement that the town currently has because that agreement expired on May 31, 2021.   

 

Chair Winslow closed the public hearing at 7:12 p.m. 

 

C. Discussion on improving the sight line for vehicles exiting Locke Road going west as it 

crosses Ocean Blvd. 

  

Chair Winslow explained that Ocean Blvd curves at that point making it difficult to see oncoming traffic 

going north on Ocean Blvd.  The request is to move two car lengths back with a sign.   

 

Chief Walsh noted there are already four signs for “no parking” (He estimated that they are no less than 

25 yards all around).  That section appears to be wider than the other side of Locke Road.  He will go to 

the area on a busy day and get some photos.  It is a matter of getting the State to move the signs back.  He 

doesn’t think that would be a problem with the proper documentation.   

 

D.   Safety Building Security System Upgrade 

 

Chief Walsh explained that the current system is 14 years old and has had some catastrophic system 

failures.  He has obtained three quotes from vendors.  He is recommending the higher quote as it matches 

the school’s software.  The overall goal is to control the school from the safety building.  If there were a 

fire or an intruder at the school, the responders would be able to lock and unlock the doors remotely.   

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the proposal to work with Pelmac Industries in the amount of 

$22,812.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in favor.  Motion Passed. 

 

Note:  The funds for this purchase will be taken out of the Building Maintenance Expendable Trust.   

 

E.  Asst. Building Inspector Job Description – fulltime position 

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to approve the job description with the correction of the word 

“internation” in the first sentence to “international”.  Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in Favor.  

Motion Passed.   

 

F. Discussion re: ARPA Funds 

 

Chair Winslow explained that ARPA Funds are additional federal funds being made available to towns.  

There are very strict restrictions on how the funds may be used.  Town Administrator Bergeron has 

provided a list of uses.  Chair Winslow pointed out the areas of interest; water, sewer and broadband 

infrastructure.   
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Selectman Epperson pointed out that the award to the Town of Rye is $572,652, (the funds must be 

applied for). 

 

Administrator Bergeron explained the intent of these funds is to offer aid to towns that suffered 

difficulties from the pandemic and to bring back jobs that were lost during that time.  There are four areas 

where these funds can be used; public health, infrastructure, economic recovery (helping individuals and 

businesses that were impacted), and lost revenue.  The calculation for lost revenue is complicated and Rye 

does not show an extreme loss in revenue.    

 

Administrator Bergeron explained that if the Rye Water District wanted to participate, the town would be 

the grantee.  The money for a non-entitlement unit is distributed directly from the State.  The town would 

engage in a sub-grantee agreement with the Rye Water District.  The funds would be dispersed through 

the town for qualified projects.  The project would have to be on the list of qualified projects such as; the 

state revolving fund for the Clean Water Drinking Act or another approved stated funding mechanism.  It 

could also be used for the MS4 - Stormwater.  The application deadline is August 18th.   

 

Chair Winslow asked Administrator Bergeron to reach out to the Water District.   

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to authorize the Town Administrator to communicate with the Water, 

Sewer and Public Works Departments to see if they want to participate in a town application for 

the funds and if they have a project that would qualify.   Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in Favor.  

Motion Passed.   

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to authorize the Town Administrator to sign the Non-Entitlement Unit 

Government application for local economic recovery funds; and further, to allow the Town 

Administrator to sign any subsequent request for payment pursuant to the above application and to 

accept LFRF proceeds up to $572,652, subject to a public hearing and following the town’s 

expenditure guidelines.   Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in Favor.  Motion Passed.   

 

VIII.   CORRESPONDENCE 

 

A. Letter rec’d from Richard Harty, Asst. Director Seaside Safari Camp at Seacoast Science 

Center requesting a beach parking permit for his vehicle to access the beach for the program 

they’re running this summer at Rye beaches. 

 

Chief Walsh asked that the Board table this discussion until he has more information.  He has knowledge 

of unauthorized surf lessons happening at Sawyer’s Beach that may be tied into this request. 

 

Selectman Epperson noted that the Town has deposited $70,000 in beach sticker revenue and has issued 

over 2,800 stickers.  In trying to get a parking place with a sticker, the odds are 300 to 1.   

 

IX.   NEW BUSINESS 

 

• Chief Walsh spoke to the Board about a request from a resident on Perkins Road for a Block Party 

on July 3rd from 4 to 8 p.m.  It is for a small group of about 25 to 30 people.  Alcohol and grills 

would be on private properties.  The chairs and tables would be out in the public way.  It would 
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require closing a small area of the road on Maple Avenue from Fosters to Perkins Road.  It would 

be low impact. 

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to close Maple Avenue from Foster to Perkins on July 3rd from 4 to 8 pm.  

Seconded by Bill Epperson.  All in Favor.  Motion Passed.   

 

• Selectwoman Bradshaw noted that RSA 79-D is a statute that allows for tax incentives for saving 

and renovating barns.  She would like the Selectboard to consider enacting this.  People who apply 

for tax incentives to do the barn restorations would have to come before the Board.  Each 

application can be decided on an individual basis; whether the taxes that would be lost for giving 

them a tax incentive to do the work would outweigh the work to be done. 

 

Selectman Epperson pointed out that this is a program to protect the barns in town.  He will 

provide the information to the Board. 

 

Chair Winslow stated that he would like to be proactive and give authority to the Heritage 

Commission to approve this, provided that the assessed value of the property is not reduced from 

what it is now; similar to what is done with solar systems.  When solar systems are put in, the 

house value might go up because of the system, but the Town does not charge taxes on that 

increase. 

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw noted that this would not be a $2,000 project.  It would probably be a 

$250,000 project. 

 

Selectman Epperson read RSA 79-D: “Any owner of an historic barn or other barn building may 

seek relief by applying to their local governing body, town selectboard or city government, to 

grant a discretionary preservation easement by agreeing to maintain the historic structure in 

keeping with historic integrity and character during the term of the easement.  The town 

selectboard or appropriate city government department will then have sixty (60) days in which to 

act on the application”. 

 

Selectman Epperson suggested they outline this in more detail and what it means to a homeowner.   

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw commented that she will reach out to N.H. Preservation Alliance to see if 

they would meet with the Board to discuss further. 

 

X. OLD BUSINESS 

 

• Police Chief Walsh noted that he is starting to receive road event permit requests.  He will 

probably be presenting some of the road events in the next few meetings.  The same criteria will 

be used as in the past; such as, no duplicate events on the same weekends.   

 

• Referring to the Town Hall plans, Selectwoman Bradshaw asked if Wheelock might be reengaged 

to complete the allocation space in the building, if they are far enough along where they will be 

available in July. 
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Town Administrator Bergeron explained that the first focus is on the renovations for the TD Bank 

building.  The reason being is there may not be enough money in the proceeds from the Trolley 

Barn to do the Town Hall, so it will have to wait for a warrant article. 

 

Selectwoman Bradshaw pointed out there are ways of raising money, also.  She would like to 

know how far along Wheelock is and whether they would be available in July.  They are halfway 

along, in terms of the drawings and measurements.  There is no reason to start over again with a 

new firm.  Wheelock should just finish what they started.  By then, there should be a good sense 

of how the structure is going to be within TD Bank.  She does not want to wait until they are too 

busy.   

 

Administrator Bergeron commented that she believes they have done a majority of the drawings. 

She explained that Wheelock was asked to prepare a number of scenarios.  They were asked to 

take the existing structure, capacity and existing offices in Town Hall and redistribute that to 

maximize the space.  They were also asked to prepare another scenario with the second floor being 

renovated for meeting and function space with the first floor being designed for a specific number 

of offices.  They have completed those drawings; however, those are not schematic drawings.  She 

will forward those drawings on to the Selectboard.                 

 

XI.  OTHER BUSINESS 

 

A.  Meeting Minutes: 

1. Non-Public Session, Monday, March 8, 2021 (1) per RSA 91-A:3 II (c) Reputation 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the non-public minutes of March 8, 2021 as written.  Seconded by 

Bill Epperson.  All in favor. 

 

2. Non-Public Session, Monday, May 24, 2021 (1) per RSA 91-A:3 II (b) Hiring 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the non-public minutes of May 24, 2021 as written.  Seconded by 

Bill Epperson.  All in favor. 

 

3. Meeting, Monday, May 24, 2021, 6:00p.m., via Zoom 

 

The following corrections were noted: 

• Page 3, under “Karen Oliver”, the 3rd bullet should read: Leadership means also listening to the 

advice…  

• Page 5, 1st paragraph, lasts sentence should read:  It is not something that he is experienced in 

on a deep level, 

• Page 9, 2nd paragraph, last sentence should read:  This is so people can cross at a crosswalk 

safely. 

 

Motion by Mae Bradshaw to accept the minutes of May 24, 2021 as amended.  Seconded by Bill 

Epperson.  All in favor. 
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4. Meeting, Monday, June 21, 2021, 5:45 p.m., Rye Town Hall 

 

Motion by Phil Winslow to accept the minutes of June 21, 2021 as written.  Seconded by Mae 

Bradshaw.  All in favor. 

 

 

   ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion by Bill Epperson to adjourn at 7:54 p.m.  Seconded by Mae Bradshaw.  All in Favor.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted,  

Dyana F. Ledger 
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